Sault Ste. Marie
DOWNTOWN DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

January 9, 2013
MINUTES

Present:
Dewey Baldwin





Mr. Richard Conboy



Ray Bauer







Raymond Bell



Tammy Cook



Gerda Frimberger



William Karr



Carl Stutzner



Kathleen Twardy



Sonja Norris

Absent:
Spencer Nebel


1) CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting was called to order at 8:00 a.m.
2) ROLL CALL:  Attendance was taken as noted.

It was moved and supported to excuse the absence of Spencer Nebel.  The motion carried.
3) CONSENT AGENDA:
· Approval of minutes:  December 12, 2012 meeting.  The Board pointed out an error in the minutes of this meeting regarding a motion and support; under New Business – Donation from “LSSU SmartyPants Challege” of $857.00.  The motion was moved by Katy Twardy, supported by Raymond Bell (not Ray Bauer).
Moved by Raymond Bell, supported by Dewey Baldwin to approve the consent agenda as corrected.  The motion carried.
.
4) SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS:
A. Income Survey Project – Mr. Richard Conboy, a Professor at LSSU, was in attendance to present his proposal to manage a survey to determine the eligibility of the Downtown Development Authority to apply for various State of Michigan grants, specifically a Community Development Block Grant (CDBG).  Mr. Conboy conducted a similar survey for the Village of Newberry.  The proposed grant applications relate directly to improving residential buildings and units in the downtown area.  The residences in the specified downtown development area of Sault Ste. Marie will be sampled to determine the various levels of household incomes and the number of residents in each sampled household.

Mr. Conboy indicated that 51% of households in the DDA must have incomes under $30,450 in order to qualify for the CDBG grant.  If approved by the DDA, Mr. Conboy anticipates that the survey of approximately 160 residential units could be concluded by the end of January.
Moved by Kathy Twardy, supported by Carl Stutzner to move forward with an income survey of the downtown development district at a total cost of $1,900; $1,300 for Mr. Conboy’s professional services, and $600 for payment of interviewers.  The motion passed unanimously.
B. Façade Grant Program – Director Knepper recommended that the DDA create and administer a new façade improvement program to encourage private investment in downtown building stock, and to enhance the overall physical appearance of downtown Sault Ste. Marie.  This program will assist property owners to improve the front and prominent rear entrances of their buildings.  Funding for the grant program will come from the DDA Tax Increment Finance (TIF) funds.  A total of $10,000 will be available for the remainder of the 2012/2013 fiscal year.  The grants will be issued as a reimbursement for eligible expenses relating to façade improvements.  The maximum grant award will be for 50% of the eligible expenses not to exceed $2,500.  Director Knepper provided the DDA Board with a document outlining the program rules, application and funding process, eligible projects, general design guidelines and a 2-page Façade Grant Application.
Moved by Kathy Twardy, supported by William Karr to create a new façade grant program based on DDA authorized quidelines.  Also, transfer $10,000 from TIF 2 to the DDA fund to cover the cost of the program through the end of the fiscal year – June 30, 2013.  The motion passed unanimously.

C. Sign Grant Agreement – Director Knepper recommended that the DDA create and administer a new sign grant program to encourage permanent signage for DDA businesses.  The sign grant program would be based on DDA authorized guidelines with a maximum grant award of 50% of the eligible expenses not to exceed $500.  Funding for this sign program will come from the DDA Tax Increment Finance (TIF) funds with the total of $5,000 available for the remainder of the 2012/2013 fiscal year.  The grants will be issued as a reimbursement for eligible expenses relating to façade improvements.
Moved by Kathy Twardy, supported by Sonja Norris to create a new sign grant program based on DDA authorized guidelines.  Transfer $5,000 from TIF 2 to the DDA fund to cover the cost of the program through the end of the fiscal year – June 30, 2013.  The motion passed unanimously.

D. Gus Macker Tournament Location – The Gus Macker Tournament will take place in Sault Ste. Marie on July 19-20, 2013.  Director Knepper is recommending that the Tournament take place in downtown Sault Ste. Marie from the Ashmun Street Bridge north to Spruce Street or Portage Avenue.  The Farmer’s Marketplace on the corner of Ashmun and Portage could be used as the hub for this event; trophy ceremony, information, etc.  The other option would be to hold the Tournament at Lake Superior State University.  There will be approximately 250 teams of 4 participating in this event.    
The Board also discussed the shortage of parking for this 4-day event.  After discussion it was agreed that the DDA would support the Gus Macker Tournament in downtown Sault Ste. Marie with a provision that 6 parking spaces be cordoned off in the Farmer’s Marketplace for Harmony Health Food store.

Moved by Sonja Norris, supported by Carl Stutzner that the DDA designate significant space downtown to conduct a Gus Macker basketball tournament consisting of at least 20 courts on the weekend of July 19-20, 2013.  The motion passed unanimously.

E. Bus Stop Relocation – Director Knepper is recommending that the DDA support the relocation of the downtown bus stop to the corner of Ashmun and Portage or the corner of Ashmun and Maple based on space requirements.  Director Knepper explained that he has met with several downtown restaurant and bar owners who would like the bus stop to be in a location that is more accessible to their businesses and they also would like to extend the hours of bus service.  Some members of the Board disagreed with re-locating the bus stop to the corner of Ashmun and Portage (Farmer’s Marketplace), as this area was specifically designed for downtown events, not a bus stop.  After discussion it was agreed that this matter be tabled until the next DDA meeting so Director Knepper can compile a more complete report.
F. Employee Evaluation for Justin Knepper – 

· Motion by William Karr, supported by Kathy Twardy at 9:10 a.m. to adjourn the public DDA meeting to allow for a closed session of the DDA Board.  The motion carried.  There were no public attendees at this time.
· The public meeting reconvened at 9:15 a.m.  The Board discussed a pay-raise for Director Knepper.
Motion by William Karr, supported by Sonja Norris to give Director Knepper a $1,500 raise, bringing his annual salary to $44,500 per year, effective January 1, 2013.  The motion carried.

5) UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
A. TIF 2 / DDA / PSD Expansion to West Portage – Director Knepper gave an update on the proposed expansion to West Portage Avenue, which would begin at Shirts & Things and end at the Mini Golf Course.  This expansion would net the DDA approximately $3,800 in revenue and provide specific benefits to businesses located in the expansion area.  The next step in the expansion process is to recommend the expansion to the City Commission for their approval and schedule public hearings. 

6) COMMITTEE REPORTS:
A. Next parking advisory board meeting:  January 10, 2013. 
B. Next Beautification Committee Meeting:  January 16, 2013.
C. Next events committee meeting.
D. Next business recruitment committee meeting.
7) NEW BUSINESS:
A. I-500 downtown decorations and window contest – The DDA is working with the Convention and Visitor’s Bureau to promote a City-wide I-500 storefront/window display contest.  The Board suggested that the winner of the contest be given an engraved trophy that will annually “travel” to the business that wins the contest.
B. Bomb Shelter Participation in Pub Crawl.  Recommendation:  charge the Bomb Shelter $169.45, the equivalent Principal Shopping District special assessment, for participation in the Pub Crawl – Last year the Bomb Shelter was not included in the Pub Crawl because they are not located in the DDA district.  Due to this, there was some contention from the owners of the Bomb Shelter, and participants in the Pub Crawl.  Director Knepper is recommending that the DDA approve the Bomb Shelter’s participation in this event at a cost of $169.45 to the Bomb Shelter which is the equivalent of the Principal Shopping District’s special assessment.
Moved by William Karr, supported by Carl Stutzner to leave the situation with the Bomb Shelter’s participation in the Pub Crawl as it was last year.  Motion carried. 

C. 10th Annual Outhouse Race – February 23rd, 2:00 p.m. – The DDA is working on promotion of the annual Outhouse Race.  Director Knepper is hoping to recruit team participation and outhouse races in Pickford, Cedarville, Mackinac City and Sault Ste. Marie; with the Grand Prize race being held in Sault Ste. Marie on February 23, 2013.
8) MATTERS TO BE PRESENTED BY THE BOARD:
A. The Board discussed the signage off I-75 that directs traffic to turn west for the Portage Avenue shopping district only.  There is no signage directing traffic to downtown Sault Ste. Marie on Ashmun Street.  Director Knepper indicated that the DDA is working on replacement of stickers and logos for signs in the downtown area, which will update information on local stores and businesses.  Director Knepper is also looking at the fence located at the electric substation on Portage Avenue (and Magazine), that could possibly be painted with information regarding shopping in downtown Sault Ste. Marie, etc.  The Board agreed that this fence could be beneficial to direct visitor’s downtown.
9) MATTERS TO BE PRESENTED BY THE PUBLIC:
There were no matters presented by the public.
10) ADJOURN:
Since there were no other issues, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 9:50 a.m. upon motion of William Karr and support of Carl Stutzner.  The motion carried.








Respectfully submitted,







DEWEY BALDWIN, Chair
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